
The US Federal Reserve System Changed
the Definition of Money

This is a transcription of a talk by Kirk Elliott, Ph.D., the founder of
Sovereign Advisors, a consulting firm that helps investors with wealth
management.

The “Federal Reserve” or FED as it’s called, is a misnomer. It’s not a part
of the American federal government, and there’s no reserve. Its a private
monopoly on money creation granted by the U.S. Government. It’s a corporation
of banking cartels. To learn more about that, please read The Creature from
Jekyll Island by G. Edward Griffin.

Transcript

Before I can give a solution, I have to kind of show where we’re headed and
how quickly, because they have mapped out the timeline now. It’s not us. And
it’s here. And it’s right now.

Central bank digital currency has the ability to cut you off from buying or
selling if your ideology doesn’t match up with theirs! These are their words,
not mine. This started in August of 2019.

So Federal Reserve docket OP – 1670. What is it? What does it say? I’m going
to read it exactly so I don’t misquote it.

“The main economic attributes of a technically effective currency
rests on three functions: as a unit of account, a store of value
and as a medium of exchange.”

That’s what money actually is. So you have something you can trade back and
forth with each other. It has a store value and a medium of exchange.

But, they added a fourth definition of money at the Federal Reserve. And that
is the fourth definition of money as a means of social control.

It has nothing to do with fixing the System. In their own words, “Money is a
means of social control.”
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If you really wanted to control a person, you cut them off from buying or
selling, their ability to live. Now you control that person. Now you’ve got a
whole world, or in America, 330 million economic slaves. Right?

On Nov. 8th 2019, a patent was filed 62-758430. Who did this? Visa! The
credit card company. What is their patent? Basically, it talks about how in
this patent, they want to change money from paper to digital money. And every
new digital currency that’s created, they’re going to take out a paper
currency unit. Why? Because you can’t track private paper money. You can go
to a farmer’s market. You can go anywhere. Nobody knows that you’re spending
money if you use paper. But they can track everything if it’s digital. So to
bring in a digital system, they have to get rid of the old. They’re getting
rid of their private-based currency.

Now, it goes a little bit further. March 23, 2020, HR 6321. Okay, Maxine
Waters is responsible for this one. So financial protections and assistance
for Americans, consumers, states, businesses, and vulnerable populations act.
And this is what this is called. So what is it? It’s direct stimulus payments
for families, for renters. It’s a social credit score for universal basic
income!

Now, what is required for that? Number one, a digital dollar. Number two, a
digital dollar wallet. Number three, a member bank that will actually accept
digital dollars. So here’s the thing. If you want to receive the government
stimulus, you have to have a digital dollar. There is no other option.

Now extend that out a little bit further. If you want social security, well,
they’ve already passed a bill that says if you want stimulus, what about
social security? What about government pensions? What about any kind of
government payment for retirement, anything? If you want it, you have to be
part of that Beast System. And it’s already.

As I read through the Bible as a kid and as an adult, it’s like, how in the
world could this Antichrist and the Mark of the Beast happen? People knew
that it was coming. So in this sense, it’s like, oh, it clicked, it makes
sense. Even Christians, if they say, “I don’t get my retirement? I don’t get
any payments unless I take the system? Well, I guess I might as well take the
system,” right?

I believe that it is the Book of Revelation actually happening. Yeah, I mean,
if it looks like a duck, smells like a duck, walks like a duck, it’s probably
a duck, right? And these are in their own words, the ability to cut you off
from buying or selling if they don’t like your ideology. I don’t know what
else it is.

So then, here’s when the rubber hits the road. March 6, 2022, executive order
14067. Biden penned it. Basically, that says, we’re going to have central
bank digital currency in America. March 29th, 2022, they start to talk about
the ideology. Dr. Pippa Malmgren at the World Government Forum in Abu Dhabi.
What did she say? She said, “Programmable money is the core of central bank
digital currency.” Programmable! Meaning, if we don’t like you, we can flip
the switch so you can’t actually have your money. That’s what programmable



money means.

Then you go to March of 2023, the United Nations, our common agenda policy
brief, right? So here’s where the UN General Secretary says, “I propose that
the General Assembly provide the Secretary-General and the United Nations
system with a standing authority to convene an operationalized, automatically
in an emergency, platform, in the event of a future complex global shock of
sufficient scale severity and reach.”

They’re telling you we’re going to use a crisis to do this. So what was that
first crisis? COVID. What’s the second crisis? Bank failure. What’s the third
crisis? Is it something worse than going on a health scare? A war? A war. I
mean, so here’s where they tell us. They tell us what could trigger it. I’m
not making stuff up. I just read what they say.

So, you go to the next paragraph in this agenda policy brief, what could
trigger the emergency authority? A major climatic event, a future pandemic
risk, a global digital connectivity disruption, a major event in outer space,
and a generic unforeseen risk like a solar flare.

So here’s what it says at the end of it. It also states that while the
emergency authority would have an initial finite lifespan, the UN could be
able to extend it indefinitely.

Freedom And The Protestant Ethic

This article is from a PDF file on LutheranLibrary.org. It was published by
The Converted Catholic Magazine. I think many Americans today don’t realize
the liberties they enjoy today came from Bible believing Protestant
Christians.

ROMAN CATHOLICS are not aware that the great fundamental principles of
American freedom — equal rights in a free State, equal privileges in a free
church, and equal opportunities in a free school — are the heritage of
Protestantism.

Rev. Dr. Alfred G. Walton, speaking in the Baptist Church of the Redeemer,
Brooklyn, N. Y., stressed this fact as follows:
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“The founding of the American Colonies was an outgrowth of the spirit of the
Protestant movement which began in the sixteenth century. The Pilgrims and
the Puritans who settled in New England laid the foundations of a new freedom
and a new government, the spirit of which was rooted in the religious freedom
which they sought. Out of that conception came the ideal of democratic
government. Protestantism exalted the individual and the individual’s right
to think for himself and to act for himself.
“Standing for self-government in the Church as over against the government of
the State or ecclesiastical authority, there developed the idea of self-
government in other fields.
“The whole life of America has been built around this ideal of freedom. It
has elaborated itself in a multitude of ways, in freedom of speech, freedom
of assembly, freedom of the press and freedom of conscience… Whenever we
acknowledge any form of freedom, we are sharing in the heritage of the
Protestant movement.”

Japanese Doctors Warn About the Side
Effects of the COVID-19 Vaccines

This is a transcript of a press conference called by Japanese physicians.
Throughout the decades when I lived in Japan, it’s been my observation that
most Japanese are honest people and are not easily deceived by the media.
When they encounter difficulties, they’ll do an honest investigation of the
problem and won’t be easily swayed by others.

Transcript

We are the General Incorporated Association of the Vaccine Injuries Study
Group. We now have this press conference to report on the results of our
study since its establishment. My name is Takeguchi, and I will be moderating
the conference.

First of all, I would like to take this opportunity to express my condolences
to those who have passed away due to health issues after receiving the
COVID-19 vaccine. Furthermore, I extend my best wishes to those who have
suffered health issues and those who are currently struggling with symptoms.

(Next speaker)
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A systematic review of the literature has revealed some surprising facts.
Thousands of papers have reported side effects after vaccination, which
affect every organ without exception, ranging from ophthalmology (the
diagnosis and treatment of eye disorders) to general medicine, to psychiatry.
We have compiled this information into a paper that was published yesterday.

These documents have been preliminarily investigated by a group of volunteer
physicians. They saw how many cases have been reported by Japanese academic
societies. This kind of reporting on drug side effects or the like is
unprecedented.

As my specialty is cancer, chemotherapy drugs are plagued with side effects,
but the patterns are known and predetermined. The patterns of side effects
caused by this (COVID-19) vaccine are not determined. They can occur
throughout the body. Multiple diseases can occur simultaneously. Doctors have
never seen such a thing. This is the candid opinion of the medical
profession.

Japanese doctors are also trying hard, but they face various obstructions.
There’s this sentiment of ‘Why report something like vaccine damage?’ There
are interferences in reporting. Such actions themselves hinder academic
freedom, and in some academic departments, censorship is taking place such as
in conference presentations and publications of academic papers. This is
happening globally. Some journals are effectively practicing censorship.

We are working on a paper that is expected to be published soon. Once
published, we will be able to report in detail. For example, the age-adjusted
mortality rate for leukemia has increased, and there are significant findings
of breast cancer, ovarian cancer, and so on. We will share the relevant
information with everyone as we advise and request the government on how to
proceed.

Next, Prof. Yasufumi Murakami, the director in charge of the testing method
development working group, will explain the progress of the test development
and future outlook.

Prof. Yasufumi Murakami: Thank you, everyone. One thing I want to say
initially is that it is clear how the adverse effects occur, which is still
having many
victims today. I believe the vaccine should be stopped immediately.

The mechanism by which adverse effects occur is well understood; the spike
[protein] is toxic. It’s very clear what happens when you administer a toxic
gene to a human. Another point is that the Lipid nanoparticles, they are also
toxic.

The major problem is that we are injecting two toxic substances into people,
one of which is that human cells are producing spike proteins. Since the
immune system will attack this, it causes very violent reactions. Some cases
occur within one or two weeks after injection, but there are also many cases
that appear after one or two years.



Additionally, there is indeed such a thing as good and bad antibodies in
humans, and an antibody called IgG4 actually suppresses immunity. Usually
with vaccines, if an IgG4 antibody is induced, it is considered a failure.
However, with the current messenger-type vaccines, a significant amount of
IgG4 is being induced. When this happens, it plays tricks on various immune
functions. Therefore, we want to thoroughly investigate what ratio of
Japanese people are experiencing this. We aim to carefully examine what level
of IgG4 reacts with the spike protein that is present in each individual.

Of course, the problem is, we already understand these factors. Vaccines that
have failed are still being administered, and the Ministry of Health, Labour
and Welfare recognizes these failed vaccines. So I would like to stop them
immediately, but even though I speak out against the vaccine in various
places, they don’t stop administering them at all. So we will clearly present
evidence and publish it in articles one by one.

New speaker: So, we are working with Dr. Fukushima to create this database,
and so far, about 201 types of diseases and 3,071 papers on side effects have
been reported. It is unprecedented in human history for a single vaccine to
have this much literature out on it. With this, we plan to present it to the
nation and the Japanese government in the form of solid science that no one
can dispute.

In the next slide you will find diseases of the heart, kidney, thyroid,
diabetes, liver, skin, eyes, blood, nerves, systemic diseases, brain, and
lungs, diseases across all medical fields have been reported as Prof.
Fukushima states. The characteristic of the side effects of this vaccine is
that they occur simultaneously within entire families.

As for the data, when diseases such as those of the heart, kidney, endocrine,
and liver occur simultaneously with the range in which they occur, a
tremendous number of papers are reported with many pages.

New speaker: Mental disorders, psychiatric symptoms, depression, mania, and
anxiety, came up in abundance. It’s endless. It’s about understanding why
this is happening. That’s why, actually, with broader keywords, for example,
not just COVID-19 vaccines but also SARS-CoV-2, messenger RNA vaccines, and
the like, when you separate it out into various keywords, more and more
results come up. So this is just a part of it. Even with what Dr. Inoue
introduced earlier, it’s just a part of what has been done with the PubMed
database. There are things that won’t be caught by PubMed. So like
“Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (CJD)”, it’s not caught, next slide.

However, there are such peer-reviewed papers out there from Dr. Montagnier
who discovered HIV and received the Nobel Prize. It’s a persuasive paper. But
it disappeared. He was cautious from the beginning.

About the spike protein sequence, within the genes, you know, he was warning
that if there’s a prion-like (pathogenic type of misfolded protein) sequence,
it could be very dangerous. Many scientists were warning about it. I too said
it could be hazardous because of the possibility of prions. I discussed it
with prion experts.



So, if you inject the vaccine into the muscle, it will be taken up by the
surrounding cells. People who know nothing about medicine and biology don’t
think about such specific things, which is why they say it’s an mRNA vaccine.
However, if you know biology and medicine, such specific things don’t happen.
That is what we call off-target. Out of control beyond the target. It doesn’t
know where to go. If it goes into the bloodstream, it goes to the brain,
liver, and kidneys. What if it went everywhere? That’s something people don’t
think about. This off-target problem hasn’t been solved.

And even if that is solved, there are still many problems. Because these
nanoparticles, which were inflammatory earlier, are environmental issues,
especially plastic nanoparticles, which are the world’s number one problem.
They enter the brain. However, those who don’t know anything say, “It’s
plastic, so it won’t be digested, so it’s okay to eat.” They pretend to know,
but it doesn’t get digested. The person has no idea how toxic organic
substances are attached to the surface of those plastic nanoparticles. So,
with fragments of such knowledge, they exaggerate things and think they can
go with this. They say, “I know! This is good!” So, honestly, they need to go
back and redo from middle school biology to high school and university
entrance exams.

As I mentioned earlier, medicine is still immature. Basically, we don’t
understand much about the principles of life. Now, this kind of thing has
happened, so, turning adversity into fortune, we should learn again here what
happens instead of saying, “Go for it, go for it” with the vaccines. Well,
it’s like, ignorance is bliss. That’s what this world is about. Taking
vaccines has become a kind of faith. Vaccines centers, they’re like a weird
cult. They’re now basically fallen into an infinite hell.

Simply thinking that things can be understood with fragments of knowledge is
a mistake.

(End of transcript.)

If you are Japanese or understand the Japanese language, click here to listen
to the press conference.

False Doctrines from the SDA Church on
Social Media
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The Sabbath was a day of rest and not specifically designated as a day of
worship! In the books of Exodus, Leviticus and Deuteronomy, there are 8
verses with the words Sabbath and rest. The word worship is not in any of
them.

Hurt and Bitterness–By Bill Gothard

William W. Gothard Jr. (born November 2, 1934) is an American
Christian minister, speaker, and writer, and the founder of the
Institute in Basic Life Principles (IBLP), an independent
fundamentalist Christian organization. His conservative teachings
encourage Bible memorization, large families, homeschooling,
aversion to debt, familial patriarchy, the submission of wives to
husbands, and modest attire.At the height of Gothard’s popularity
during the 1970s, his Basic Youth Conflicts seminar was regularly
filling auditoriums throughout the United States and beyond with
attendance figures as large as ten thousand and more for a one-week
seminar. (from Wikipedia)

I attended Bill Gothard’s Basic Youth Conflicts seminar when I served in the
USAF when stationed in Sacramento, CA., circa 1972. I probably didn’t get as
much out of it as I should have because I felt I was forced to attend the

https://www.jamesjpn.net/inspirational/hurt-and-bitterness-by-bill-gothard/


seminar by the Navigator leadership, the non-denominational Christian
fellowship that led me to Christ. I didn’t always agree with what Bill
Gothard was teaching. I was deceived then by Pentecostal pastors who told me
I didn’t need to study the Bible as much as the Navigators told me to study
it or memorize so many Scriptures as the Navigators encouraged me to
memorize. The Pentecostals told me all I needed was the infilling of the Holy
Spirit. This supposed shortcut to spirituality was in direct contradiction to
what the Navigators were telling me, namely, there is no shortcut! I rejected
the Navigator’s view of how to grow spiritually the time, but guess what?
After a couple of decades of the school of hard knocks, I learned the
Navigators and Bill Gothard were right. It was only through decades of Bible
study, Scripture memorization, listening to the right people, experience, and
guidance of the Holy Spirit that I came to know I know today.

The Scripture that comes to mind about this subject is what Jesus told His
disciples.

It is the spirit that quickeneth; the flesh profiteth nothing: the words that
I speak unto you, they are spirit, and they are life. – John 6:63

The Lord blessed Bill Gothard with good health. At the time of this post,
he’s 89 years old.

Hurt has got to be one of our major problems today. You can get hurt so badly
that you cut yourself off from feeling altogether. I’ve met girls who’ve
said, “Hey, I’ve been hurt too many times. I’m never going to love anybody
again. Forget it.” So you get hard and cynical. That’s one way people deal
with pain–they just withdraw themselves so that they won’t be hurt again. But
when you come to Jesus, God heals your heart and He takes the cynicism out of
your life. You can once again open your heart to others and love again.

Even Christians can get hurt. It’s not wrong to be hurt, but the way you deal
with your hurt makes all the difference in the World. Being hurt is a big
enough problem in itself, but if that hurt is not handled in the right way,
bitterness will set in. In the end it is bitterness, not “being hurt,” that
will destroy you.

RECOGNIZING BITTERNESS

It is really not that complicated to recognize bitterness. Let’s think of
some of the characteristics of an extremely bitter person:

1. They show a lack of concern for others. A bitter person cares very little
about anybody else.
2. They’re sensitive and touchy. For instance, if a bitter person walks into
a room where two other people are talking, and those people get quieter as he
walks in, the bitter person thinks, “They’re talking about me.”
3. They become very possessive with just a few friends, and rarely ever have
any really close friends. They also have an unnatural fear of losing their
friends.
4. They tend to avoid meeting new people.
5. They show little or no gratitude at all.



6. They will usually speak words of empty flattery or harsh criticism.
7. They hold grudges against people, often for a long time. They find it
extremely difficult to forgive.
8. They often have a stubborn or sulking attitude.
9. They are usually unwilling to share or help anybody.
10. They end up experiencing mood extremes–very high and happy one minute,
and the next thing you know, they’re so low they can reach up and touch
bottom.

(Editor’s note: Although these symptoms often indicate bitternesses, they can
also result from other causes as well.)

BITTERNESS: THE SEED OF HELL

One of the bad things about bitterness is that it doesn’t stop. It keeps
getting worse. It may only start as a little seed of hurt, but then it grows
and festers into a very dangerous thing. Many people can be hurt by one
person’s bitterness. (See    Heb.12:15 .)

THE “FILING CABINET OF YOUR MIND”

In bitterness, you focus on what that “horrible person” has done to you. You
make a filing cabinet with their name on it, saying, “Rotten Things This
Person Has Done To Me.” Now this is a big filing cabinet, and every time that
person does even the smallest thing that hurts or bothers you, you file it in
with the rest of the hurts. Usually we have more than one filing cabinet.

One of the causes of continual or persistent bitterness is that we try to
balance out the guilt with blame. We say, “Well, I’m wrong, but they’re
worse. I have a good reason to be bitter. You don’t know what they did to
me!” That’s how we try to ease our conscience.

Many people use bitterness for revenge. That’s why we hold on to it
sometimes. “I’ll show you, and you’re really going to be sorry.” But who is
sorry first? You’re the one who’s killing yourself! You are not only hurt
spiritually and emotionally, but physically as well. Bitterness and
resentment often bring on all sorts of medical problems, such as ulcers and
high blood pressure. People who carry deep bitterness around can’t even enjoy
a great meal. They sit down to eat, but all they can think of is the person
who hurt them–they might as well be eating cardboard.

GETTING OUT OF THE BITTERNESS TRAP

The Lord’s Prayer says, “God, You forgive me the way I forgive others.” The
thing that causes hurt to develop into bitterness is failing to respond to
the help God can give at that time of being hurt. To forgive someone doesn’t
mean pretending you’re not hurt. That isn’t Christianity–that’s insanity. You
need to be honest with yourself and admit that you’ve really been hurt. But
how do we overcome our hurts? Here are some basic steps.

Pray, and ask God to forgive you for your bitterness and unforgiving spirit.
This is not a complicated thing, but it may be costly. You may need a bit of



time on your own. Take time to actually write a list of how you have hurt God
and others, and let the Lord break you. Ask God’s forgiveness for these
things one by one.–And when you get finished, take the list and rip it up.
It’s a good feeling. Burn it if you like.

Destroy your files. Remember that list of things that others have done to
hurt you? Open the filing cabinets of your mind, take out all the files, and
get rid of them. Tear up your list and burn it. You must release it all to
God. Forgiveness is opening the filing cabinet before God and clearing the
debts. “I’m not going to hold this against them anymore. I’m not even going
to keep a record of it.” No record. That’s what God does with you. Do you
want Him to remember and recall all the debts He has cleared you of? Of
course not, so you do the same. The Bible says, “For if you forgive men for
their transgressions, your Heavenly Father will also forgive you. But if you
do not forgive men, then your Father will not forgive your transgressions.”–
Mat.6:14,15 . It’s a choice you must make in response to God’s offer of
forgiveness to you. What will you do?

Bitterness: Weeding Out the Poisonous
Root

–BY Jim Henry

I read this article long ago some in the 1980s. It helped me greatly to
overcome the grudges and bitterness I used to have toward various people for
their perceived wrongs against me. If you have bitterness in your heart
toward anyone, I urge you to read it! When I was bitter toward a person, it
was like a spiritual acid in my soul. I learned over time to forgive others
as Christ has forgiven me. I’ve realized how sinful I have been in the past
in my attitudes words and deeds toward some people, and knowing that humbles
me greatly. I can say now by God’s grace I’m free from the past and have my
eyes only on the present and future, praise God!

I’m not sure who the author of this article, Jim Henry is. There’s a Baptist
pastor by that name. It could be him.

Bitterness is that hateful, spiteful sourness in the heart that creeps in
when you have been, or think you have been, maliciously wronged. I looked up
the word in a dictionary, and it was defined as a sharpness affecting the
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taste, the feelings, or the mind. It comes from an old English word that
meant “sharpness to the taste.”

If you’ve ever had a difficult experience with someone who made you mad, and
you resented it, held on to it–you know how bad it tasted spiritually, and in
your mind it raised hateful feelings and thoughts. That is bitterness, and
God’s Word has something to say about it.

RECOGNIZING BITTERNESS

How does bitterness show itself?–In at least three ways.

One kind of bitterness is directed against God. You can become bitter against
God in the loss of a loved one, when a friend swindles you out of money, when
the boss passes you over for a promotion you really deserved and gives it to
someone else, or when your husband walks off and leaves you for another
woman.

You are angry, and you say, “Lord, if You love me so much, why did this
happen? If You answer prayer, why didn’t You answer mine? Either You are not
powerful enough, or You didn’t care enough. Either way, I am angry with You!”

A second kind of bitterness is against other people. It can be there in a
child who decides to rebel against his parents, to run away from home because
he believes they are unfair to him. It can be there in a wife who says, “I’ll
have a nervous breakdown if my husband keeps treating me like this, and I’ll
get even with him.”

It might be a person who says, “OK, if I forgive them for what they did to
me, that wouldn’t be fair. They don’t deserve to be forgiven. I’m going to
carry this a little longer and maybe somehow along the way they’ll see what
it has done to me, and something will happen to them.”

You and I cannot afford the luxury of holding on to bitterness and resentment
against others, because it only becomes the root of other problems.

Your bitterness can also be directed against yourself, and show itself in an
inability to forgive yourself, even though God has forgiven you. You carry
that load until you say, “I deserved it, but I’m strong enough to take it,
and I’ll just carry this thing and deal with it myself.” Self-centered pride
latches onto your heart and you refuse the forgiveness of God and others.

This can also cause you to live in self-pity. You say, “OK, I deserve this.
God’s trying to punish me. I shouldn’t have done this or that, and now I
deserve what I’m getting, and I’m just going to have to be a martyr and carry
it.” So you trudge along in life nursing bitter resentment and a grudge
against God or someone else. You carry it until you make life miserable for
yourself and everyone around you. Why? Because you never dealt with your
bitterness. The Bible says, “Watch out for such bitterness!” (“Look
diligently”– Heb.12:15 .)



BITTERNESS BEGINS UNSEEN

Not only am I to “look diligently” for bitterness, but because it may be
unseen, I may not be aware of it; and being unaware of it, I may be
especially liable to its danger.

Look what the Scripture says: “See to it that no one misses the grace of God,
that no bitter root grows up…” Now, where is a root? Usually under the
ground. You don’t see it, but it’s there. I have some weeds in my yard,
growing through everything–even bricks! There are roots down there somewhere.
They cause weeds to grow, whether there’s shade or sunshine–I can’t get rid
of them. I don’t see the roots, but the evidence is everywhere.

Bitterness can be an unseen enemy, growing like a tumor in your mind and in
your spirit. The Bible says we should look out for it. Just because we don’t
see it, doesn’t mean it’s not there.

Bitterness is the unharvested fruit of anger, and in time it will show
itself. As    Numbers 32:23    says, “Be sure that your sin will find you
out.”

BITTERNESS SPRINGS UP & CAUSES TROUBLE

The Bible warns that the root of bitterness will spring up, and when it does,
what does it do? Cause good things to happen? No! Cause joy? No! Cause love?
No! Cause peace? No! “See to it…that no bitter root grows up to cause
trouble!”

Bitterness, improperly handled, causes trouble–and it does so in at least two
ways.

First, it causes physical problems. In his book “None of These Diseases,” S.
I. McMillan says, “Anger, unhandled, will show itself in at least 50
diseases.”

Dr. Norman Wright, a professor of psychology at Biola University and a
Christian writer, agrees with McMillan. God has constructed us, says Dr.
Wright, with a tube about 30 feet long that begins at our throat and runs to
our rectum (the alimentary canal). That long tube, disturbed by bitterness
and anger, produces things like colitis, diarrhea and ulcers. (Editor’s note:
Of course, such ailments often result from many other causes besides
bitterness or anger.) When we are angry and do not handle it properly, there
are physical consequences.

Bitterness can also show itself in our mental condition. Bitterness is really
displaced anger. We can be angry at other things, other people and other
objects, not knowing it comes from bitterness. All our energy and mind are
set in an anger-mode, and we’re affected mentally. There is no joy, no
creativity, no positive power flowing through our lives because there is
resentment there.

We are also affected spiritually when bitterness is not resolved. How? By an



inability to accept God’s Love. It can cause you to doubt your relationship
to God. Ray Burke has written a book called Anger–Diffusing the Bomb, and in
it he says that each time he dealt with those who doubted God’s Love for
them, somewhere along the line he discovered they harbored bitterness against
God, themselves, or someone else. When this bitterness was dealt with and
resolved, their ability to accept God’s Love and forgiveness returned.

HOW DO WE OVERCOME BITTERNESS?

The good news is that anyone can overcome a bitter spirit. God encourages us
to deal with it. He says in    Ephesians 4:31 , “Get rid of all bitterness,
rage and anger…”

The Bible is so practical and clear that if we take what God teaches us about
overcoming bitterness and apply it, we can be free of the bondage of
bitterness.

BITTERNESS TOWARD GOD

Begin by dealing with any bitterness toward God. The following steps may
help.

First, trust God’s wisdom. This doesn’t mean you should believe that
everything that happens on Earth is good. Sin is in the World. Satan is still
the prince of the air. Yet I must believe that God allows things to happen
that He may not like, and which we may not like. But in His wisdom, somewhere
down the line, God will turn it around for good for His children, according
to His promise in    Romans 8:28 .

Second, I have to ask God what He’s trying to teach me through this. The
Bible says we’re the disciples of Jesus. What is a disciple?–A learner. The
Bible says the Father is the teacher, and we are disciples. We are learners.
The experiences of life are teaching experiences. Sometimes we are so anxious
to get to our destination that we forget how much joy can be ours along the
way. When bitterness comes and you are tempted to be angry with God, ask Him
what He is trying to teach you.

Third, apply one of God’s promises to your situation.

Fourth, reject self-pity. Have you ever been a victim of the “Poor Me
Syndrome”? Perhaps you know someone else who always seems to be saying, “Poor
me, just look what’s happened to me.” No one likes being around such a sad-
sack for very long, because it’s no fun. So don’t get into that syndrome.

Fifth, put time into proper perspective. Every difficult experience you may
be dealing with now, circumstances that tend to make you angry and bitter,
will in time pass away.

Sixth, be quick to give thanks. I’ve learned a little chorus recently, and I
start singing it almost from the time I wake up in the morning: “It’s amazing
what praising can do.” The song goes:



It doesn’t matter when things go wrong,
Jesus fills my heart with a song.
It’s amazing what praising can do.

You can’t be bitter against God and praise Him at the same time. You can’t be
blessing Him while you’re also shaking your fist at Him. So the Bible says,
“In all things, give thanks.”– 1Th.5:18 . Learn to give thanks unto the Lord
and praise His Name, and it’s really amazing what praising can do.

BITTERNESS TOWARD YOURSELF

Many times we get angry with ourselves. It shows up in many forms–we feel
rejected, we wallow in self-pity, and our self-image is poor.

It may be because of some sin or failure of yesteryear, something that, if we
had it to do all over again, we wouldn’t do for a million dollars; but we did
do it, and we’re having trouble forgiving ourselves.

How do I deal with that?

I begin by confessing my sin to the Lord, and believing His promise: “If we
confess our sins, He is faithful and just to forgive us our sins, and to
cleanse us from all unrighteousness”– 1Jn.1:9 . Then once I know God has
forgiven me, I can forgive myself.

BITTERNESS TOWARD OTHERS

How do you deal with bitterness against others? One thing you must do is to
keep your anger temporary. In    Ephesians 4:26    God tells us we should not
let the sun go down on our anger. If you’re mad at somebody today, you should
get it settled before the sun goes down. If it goes down and you don’t deal
with it, it will simmer all night, and tomorrow there’s a good chance you’ll
be twice as angry and bitter about it as you are today. Washington Irving
said that a tart temper is the only thing that doesn’t mellow with age. So
deal with your anger before the sun goes down. Keep a short account.

Another crucial area is the tongue. The Bible reminds us that though the
tongue is a little instrument, it causes a lot of problems. You can’t get
into trouble for something you didn’t say. That’s why it’s so often best to
mentally stamp “N.C.” on things you hear or observe. Do you know what that
is? “No Comment.” You can keep out of trouble that way. Watch your words. A
sharp tongue is a tool that grows keener with use. Watch it.

We can also pursue peace. “Make every effort to live in peace with all men.”–
Heb.12:14 . “Seek peace and pursue it.”– 1Pet.3:11 . We must chase after
peace, like a dog after a fox! Go for it! In    Philippians 4:5    we are
commanded, “Let your gentleness be evident to all.” Be gentle–not to most
people, or to some, but to all of them. Live gently. Pursue peace.

Also, if you know someone is harboring anger, hurt or bitterness towards you
because of some wrongdoing on your part, you can take the positive step of
initiating reconciliation. In    Matthew 5:23-24 , Jesus says that if you



come to Him with your offering in hand, and then remember that a brother has
something against you, leave your offering, go to your brother, and make your
offering after you’re reconciled with your brother. So the Lord not only
tells us to go to others when we’re bitter or unforgiving towards them, but
He covers both angles and also tells us to go to those who are bitter or
angry towards us.

There’s something else: Forgive and forget. How can you forget something
negative that’s stuck in your mind? The Bible says God remembers our sins no
more. So how can God forget something when He is omniscient? How can He know
everything and still forget? Here’s the secret: When you forgive and forget,
the forgetting means that you, like God, don’t hold that wrongdoing to the
offender’s account. God forgets the charge against us; He remembers it no
more. Oh, He knows about it, just as you do, but He will never bring it up
again. That’s what we are to do. Don’t fish in the pond of history. Leave it
there.

Sometimes we are like the man who came running into the office of a marriage
counsellor. “Sir, you’ve got to do something about my wife. Hurry! She’s
historical, she’s historical!” The counselor said, “Now, wait a minute. You
mean she’s hysterical.” He said, “No! She’s historical! She’s bringing up
everything from the past!”

Some people can go back and reel off in chronological order everything that a
person has done against them during their entire relationship. If you forgive
a person, forget their offenses and never bring them up again. Don’t dwell in
the past and don’t let the past dwell in you.

Robert E. Lee, after the Civil War, visited a home in Kentucky. The lady of
the house pointed to a limbless, battered tree trunk standing on the front
lawn, and said, “Before the Union army came through here, that was a
beautiful, magnificent magnolia tree. Then they blasted it with their
artillery, and that’s all that’s left. What do you think about that?”

She expected the general to sympathize with her and criticize the Union Army.
But instead, he looked at her and said one sentence: “Cut it down and forget
it.”

HOW ABOUT YOU?

Do you have some trees of bitterness standing in your life? Bitterness toward
God? Toward others? Toward yourself? Cut them down and forget them.

Resolve to deal with your bitter spirit. “Get rid of all bitterness, rage and
anger, brawling and slander, along with every form of malice. Be kind and
compassionate to one another, forgiving each other, just as in Christ God
forgave you.”– Eph.4:31-32 .



The Excellency of Christ Part III By
Jonathan Edwards

Continued from part II.

I would now show how the aforesaid teaching is of benefit to us, in that

A) it gives us insight into the names of Christ in Scripture,
B) it encourages us to accept him as our Savior,
C) it encourages us to accept him as our Friend.

A) From this doctrine we may learn one reason why Christ is called by such a
variety of names, and held forth under such a variety of representations, in
Scripture. It is the better to signify and exhibit to us that variety of
excellencies that meet together and are conjoined in him. Many appellations
are mentioned together in one verse Isaiah 9:6.

“For unto us a Child is born, unto us a Son is given, and the government
shall be upon his shoulder: and his name shall be called Wonderful,
Counsellor, the mighty God, the everlasting Father, the Prince of Peace.”

It shows a wonderful conjunction of excellencies, that the same person should
be a Son, born and given, and yet be the everlasting Father, without
beginning or end, that he should be a Child, and yet be he whose name is
Counsellor, and the mighty God; and well may his name, in whom such things
are conjoined, be called wonderful.

By reason of the same wonderful conjunction, Christ is represented by a great
variety of sensible things, that are on some account excellent. Thus in some
places he is called a Sun, as Mal. 4:2, in others a Star, Numb. 24:17. And he
is especially represented by the Morning star, as being that which excels all
other stars in brightness, and is the forerunner of the day, Rev. 22:16. And,
as in our text, he is compared to a lion in one verse, and a lamb in the
next, so sometimes he is compared to a roe or young hart, another creature
most diverse from a lion. So in some places he is called a rock, in others he
is compared to a pearl. In some places he is called a man of war, and the
Captain of our Salvation, in other places he is represented as a bridegroom.
In the second chapter of Canticles, the first verse, he is compared to a rose
and a lily, that are sweet and beautiful flowers; in the next verse but one,
he is compared to a tree bearing sweet fruit. In Isaiah 53:2 he is called a
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Root out of a dry ground; but elsewhere, instead of that, he is called the
Tree of Life, that grows (not in a dry or barren ground, but) ” in the midst
of the paradise of God.” Rev. 2:7.

B) Let the consideration of this wonderful meeting of diverse excellencies in
Christ induce you to accept of him, and close with him as your Savior. As all
manner of excellencies meet in him, so there are concurring in him all manner
of arguments and motives, to move you to choose him for your Savior, and
every thing that tends to encourage poor sinners to come and put their trust
in him: his fullness and all-sufficiency as a Savior gloriously appear in
that variety of excellencies that has been spoken of. Fallen man is in a
state of exceeding great misery, and is helpless in it; he is a poor weak
creature, like an infant cast out in its blood in the day that it is born.
But Christ is the lion of the tribe of Judah; he is strong, though we are
weak; he hath prevailed to do that for us which no creature else could do.
Fallen man is a mean despicable creature, a contemptible worm; but Christ,
who has undertaken for us, is infinitely honorable and worthy. Fallen man is
polluted, but Christ is infinitely holy; fallen man is hateful, but Christ is
infinitely lovely; fallen man is the object of God’s indignation, but Christ
is infinitely dear to him. We have dreadfully provoked God, but Christ has
performed that righteousness which is infinitely precious in God’s eyes.

And here is not only infinite strength and infinite worthiness, but infinite
condescension, and love and mercy, as great as power and dignity. If you are
a poor, distressed sinner, whose heart is ready to sink for fear that God
never will have mercy on you, you need not be afraid to go to Christ, for
fear that he is either unable or unwilling to help you. Here is a strong
foundation, and an inexhaustible treasure, to answer the necessities of your
poor soul, and here is infinite grace and gentleness to invite and embolden a
poor, unworthy, fearful soul to come to it. If Christ accepts of you, you
need not fear but that you will be safe, for he is a strong Lion for your
defense. And if you come, you need not fear but that you shall be accepted;
for he is like a Lamb to all that come to him, and receives then with
infinite grace and tenderness. It is true he has awful majesty, he is the
great God, and infinitely high above you; but there is this to encourage and
embolden the poor sinner, that Christ is man as well as God; he is a
creature, as well as the Creator, and he is the most humble and lowly in
heart of any creature in heaven or earth. This may well make the poor
unworthy creature bold in coming to him. You need not hesitate one moment;
but may run to him, and cast yourself upon him. You will certainly be
graciously and meekly received by him. Though he is a lion, he will only be a
lion to your enemies, but he will be a lamb to you. It could not have been
conceived, had it not been so in the person of Christ, that there could have
been so much in any Savior, that is inviting and tending to encourage sinners
to trust in him. Whatever your circumstances are, you need not be afraid to
come to such a Savior as this. Be you never so wicked a creature, here is
worthiness enough; be you never so poor, and mean, and ignorant a creature,
there is no danger of being despised, for though he be so much greater than
you, he is also immensely more humble than you. Any one of you that is a
father or mother, will not despise one of your own children that comes to you
in distress: much less danger is there of Christ’s despising you, if you in



your heart come to him.

Here let me a little expostulate with the poor, burdened, distressed soul.

1. What are you afraid of, that you dare not venture your soul upon Christ?
Are you afraid that he cannot save you, that he is not strong enough to
conquer the enemies of your soul? But how can you desire one stronger than ”
the almighty God”? as Christ is called, Isa. 9:6. Is there need of greater
than infinite strength? Are you afraid that he will not be willing to stoop
so low as to take any gracious notice of you? But then, look on him, as he
stood in the ring of soldiers, exposing his blessed face to be buffeted and
spit upon by them! Behold him bound with his back uncovered to those that
smote him! And behold him hanging on the cross! Do you think that he that had
condescension enough to stoop to these things, and that for his crucifiers,
will be unwilling to accept of you, if you come to him? Or, are you afraid
that if he does accept you, that God the Father will not accept of him for
you? But consider, will God reject his own Son, in whom his infinite delight
is, and has been, from all eternity, and who is so united to him, that if he
should reject him he would reject himself?

2. What is there that you can desire should be in a Savior, that is not in
Christ? Or, wherein should you desire a Savior should be otherwise than
Christ is? What excellency is there wanting? What is there that is great or
good; what is there that is venerable or winning; what is there that is
adorable or endearing; or, what can you think of that would be encouraging,
which is not to be found in the person of Christ? Would you have your Savior
to be great and honorable, because you are not willing to be beholden to a
mean person? And, is not Christ a person honorable enough to be worthy that
you should be dependent on him? Is he not a person high enough to be
appointed to so honorable a work as your salvation? Would you not only have a
Savior of high degree, but would you have him, notwithstanding his exaltation
and dignity, to be made also of low degree, that he might have experience of
afflictions and trials, that he might learn by the things that he has
suffered, to pity them that suffer and are tempted? And has not Christ been
made low enough for you? and has he not suffered enough? Would you not only
have him possess experience of the afflictions you now suffer, but also of
that amazing wrath that you fear hereafter, that he may know how to pity
those that are in danger, and afraid of it? This Christ has had experience
of, which experience gave him a greater sense of it, a thousand times, than
you have, or any man living has. Would you have your Savior to be one who is
near to God, that so his mediation might be prevalent with him? And can you
desire him to be nearer to God than Christ is, who is his only-begotten Son,
of the same essence with the Father? And would you not only have him near to
God, but also near to you, that you may have free access to him? And would
you have him nearer to you than to be in the same nature, united to you by a
spiritual union, so close as to be fitly represented by the union of the wife
to the husband, of the branch to the vine, of the member to the head; yea, so
as to be one spirit? For so he will be united to you, if you accept of him.
Would you have a Savior that has given some great and extraordinary testimony
of mercy and love to sinners, by something that he has done, as well as by
what he says? And can you think or conceive of greater things than Christ has



done? Was it not a great thing for him, who was God, to take upon him human
nature: to be not only God, but man thenceforward to all eternity? But would
you look upon suffering for sinners to be a yet greater testimony of love to
sinners, than merely doing, though it be ever so extraordinary a thing that
he has done? And would you desire that a Savior should suffer more than
Christ has suffered for sinners? What is there wanting, or what would you add
if you could, to make him more fit to be your Savior?

But further, to induce you to accept of Christ as your Savior, consider two
things particularly.

3. How much Christ appears as the Lamb of God in his invitations to you to
come to him and trust in him. With what sweet grace and kindness does he,
from time to time, call and invite you, as Prov. 8:4. ” Unto you, O men, I
call, and my voice is to the sons of men.” And Isaiah 55:1-3 ” Ho, every one
that thirsteth, come ye to the waters, and he that hath no money, come ye,
buy and eat– yea come, buy wine and milk without money, and without price.”
How gracious is he here in inviting every one that thirsts, and in so
repeating his invitation over and over, ” Come ye to the waters, come, buy
and eat – – yea come!” Mark the excellency of that entertainment which he
invites you to accept of; ” Come, buy wine and milk!” your poverty, having
nothing to pay for it, shall be no objection, ” Come, he that hath no money,
come without money, and without price!” What gracious arguments and
expostulations he uses with you! ” Wherefore do ye spend money for that which
is not bread? and your labor for that which satisfieth not? Hearken
diligently unto me, and eat ye that which is good, and let your soul delight
itself in fatness.” As much as to say, It is altogether needless for you to
continue laboring and toiling for that which can never serve your turn,
seeking rest in the world, and in your own righteousness — I have made
abundant provision for you, of that which is really good, and will fully
satisfy your desires, and answer your end, and I stand ready to accept of
you: you need not be afraid; If you will come to me, I will engage to see all
your wants supplied, and you made a happy creature. As he promises in the
third verse, ” Incline your ear, and come unto me: Hear, and your soul shall
live, and I will make an everlasting covenant with you, even the sure mercies
of David.” And so Prov. 9 at the beginning. How gracious and sweet is the
invitation there! ” Whoso is simple, let him turn in hither;” let you be
never so poor, ignorant, and blind a creature, you shall be welcome. And in
the following words Christ sets forth the provision that he has made for you,
” Come, eat of my bread, and drink of the wine which I have mingled.” You are
in a poor famishing state, and have nothing wherewith to feed your perishing
soul; you have been seeking something, but yet remain destitute. Hearken, how
Christ calls you to eat of his bread, and to drink of the wine that he hath
mingled! And how much like a lamb does Christ appear in Matt. 9:28 30. ” Come
unto me, all ye that labor and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest.
Take my yoke upon you, and learn of me, for I am meek and lowly in heart, and
ye shall find rest to your souls. For my yoke is easy, and my burden is
light.” O thou poor distressed soul! whoever thou art, consider that Christ
mentions thy very case when he calls to them who labor and are heavy laden!
How he repeatedly promises you rest if you come to him! In the 28th verse he
says, ” I will give you rest.” And in the 29th verse, ” Ye shall find rest to



your souls.” This is what you want. This is the thing you have been so long
in vain seeking after. O how sweet would rest be to you, if you could but
obtain it! Come to Christ, and you shall obtain it. And hear how Christ, to
encourage you, represents himself as a lamb! He tells you, that he is meek
and lowly in heart, and are you afraid to come to such a one! And again, Rev.
3:20. ” Behold, I stand at the door and knock: if any man hear my voice, and
open the door, I will come in to him, and I will sup with him and he with
me.” Christ condescends not only to call you to him, but he comes to you; he
comes to your door, and there knocks. He might send an officer and seize you
as a rebel and vile malefactor, but instead of that, he comes and knocks at
your door, and seeks that you would receive him into your house, as your
Friend and Savior. And he not only knocks at your door, but he stands there
waiting, while you are backward and unwilling. And not only so, but he makes
promises what he will do for you, if you will admit him, what privileges he
will admit you to; he will sup with you, and you with him. And again, Rev.
22:16,17. ” I am the root and the offspring of David, and the bright and
morning star. And the Spirit and the bride say, Come. And let him that
heareth, say, Come. And let him that is athirst come. And whosoever will let
him take of the water of life freely.” How does Christ here graciously set
before you his own winning attractive excellency! And how does he condescend
to declare to you not only his own invitation, but the invitation of the
Spirit and the bride, if by any means he might encourage you to come! And how
does he invite every one that will, that they may ” take of the water of life
freely,” that they may take it as a free gift, however precious it be, and
though it be the Water of life.

4. If you do come to Christ, he will appear as a Lion, in his glorious power
and dominion, to defend you. All those excellencies of his, in which he
appears as a lion, shall be yours, and shall be employed for you in your
defense, for your safety, and to promote your glory, he will be as a lion to
fight against your enemies. He that touches you, or offends you, will provoke
his wrath, as he that stirs up a lion. Unless your enemies can conquer this
Lion, they shall not be able to destroy or hurt you; unless they are stronger
than he, they shall not be able to hinder your happiness. Isaiah 31:4. ” For
thus hath the Lord spoken unto me, Like as the lion and the young lion
roaring on his prey, when a multitude of shepherds is called forth against
him, he will not be afraid of their voice, nor abase himself for the noise of
them; so shall the Lord of hosts come down to fight for mount Zion, and for
the hill thereof.”

C) Let what has been said be improved to induce you to love the Lord Jesus
Christ, and choose him for your friend and portion. As there is such an
admirable meeting of diverse excellencies in Christ, so there is every thing
in him to render him worthy of your love and choice, and to win and engage
it. Whatsoever there is or can be desirable in a friend, is in Christ, and
that to the highest degree that can be desired.

Would you choose for a friend a person of great dignity? It is a thing taking
with men to have those for their friends who are much above them; because
they look upon themselves honored by the friendship of such. Thus, how taking
would it be with an inferior maid to be the object of the dear love of some



great and excellent prince. But Christ is infinitely above you, and above all
the princes of the earth; for he is the King of kings. So honorable a person
as this offers himself to you, in the nearest and dearest friendship.

And would you choose to have a friend not only great but good? In Christ
infinite greatness and infinite goodness meet together, and receive lustre
and glory one from another. His greatness is rendered lovely by his goodness.
The greater any one is without goodness, so much the greater evil; but when
infinite goodness is joined with greatness, it renders it a glorious and
adorable greatness. So, on the other hand, his infinite goodness receives
lustre from his greatness. He that is of great understanding and ability, and
is withal of a good and excellent disposition, is deservedly more esteemed
than a lower and lesser being with the same kind inclination and good will.
Indeed goodness is excellent in whatever subject it be found; it is beauty
and excellency itself, and renders all excellent that are possessed of it;
and yet most excellent when joined with greatness. The very same excellent
qualities of gold render the body in which they are inherent more precious,
and of greater value, when joined with greater than when with lesser
dimensions. And how glorious is the sight, to see him who is the great
Creator and supreme Lord of heaven and earth, full of condescension, tender
pity and mercy, towards the mean and unworthy! His almighty power, and
infinite majesty and self- sufficiency, render his exceeding love and grace
the more surprising And how do his condescension and compassion endear his
majesty, power, and dominion, and render those attributes pleasant, that
would otherwise be only terrible! Would you not desire that your friend,
though great and honorable, should be of such condescension and grace, and so
to have the way opened to free access to him, that his exaltation above you
might not hinder your free enjoyment of his friendship? — And would you
choose not only that the infinite greatness and majesty of your friend should
be, as it were, mollified and sweetened with condescension and grace; but
would you also desire to have your friend brought nearer to you? Would you
choose a friend far above you, and yet as it were upon a level with you too?
Though it be taking with men to have a near and dear friend of superior
dignity, yet there is also an inclination in them to have their friend a
sharer with them in circumstances. Thus is Christ. Though he be the great
God, yet he has, as it were, brought himself down to be upon a level with
you, so as to become man as you are that he might not only be your Lord, but
your brother, and that he might be the more fit to be a companion for such a
worm of the dust. This is one end of Christ’s taking upon him man’s nature,
that his people might be under advantages for a more familiar converse with
him than the infinite distance of the divine nature would allow of. And upon
this account the church longed for Christ’s incarnation, Cant. 8:1. ” O that
thou wert my brother that sucked the breast of my mother! when I should find
thee without, I would kiss thee, yea, I should not be despised.” One design
of God in the gospel is to bring us to make God the object of our undivided
respect, that he may engross our regard every way, that whatever natural
inclination there is in our souls, he may be the centre of it; that God may
be all in all. But there is an inclination in the creature, not only to the
adoration of a Lord and Sovereign, but to complacence in some one as a
friend, to love and delight in some one that may be conversed with as a
companion. And virtue and holiness do not destroy or weaken this inclination



of our nature. But so hath God contrived in the affair of our redemption,
that a divine person may be the object even of this inclination of our
nature. And in order hereto, such a one is come down to us, and has taken our
nature, and is become one of us, and calls himself our friend, brother, and
companion. Psalm 122:8. ” For my brethren and companions’ sake, will I now
say, Peace be within thee.”

But is it not enough in order to invite and encourage you to free access to a
friend so great and high, that he is one of infinite condescending grace, and
also has taken your own nature, and is become man? But would you, further to
embolden and win you, have him a man of wonderful meekness and humility? Why,
such a one is Christ! He is not only become man for you, but far the meekest
and most humble of all men, the greatest instance of these sweet virtues that
ever was, or will be. And besides these, he has all other human excellencies
in the highest perfection. These, indeed, are no proper addition to his
divine excellencies. Christ has no more excellency in his person, since his
incarnation, than he had before; for divine excellency is infinite, and
cannot be added to. Yet his human excellencies are additional manifestations
of his glory and excellency to us, and are additional recommendations of him
to our esteem and love, who are of finite comprehension. Though his human
excellencies are but communications and reflections of his divine, and though
this light, as reflected, falls infinitely short of the divine fountain of
light in its immediate glory; yet the reflection shines not without its
proper advantages, as presented to our view and affection. The glory of
Christ in the qualifications of his human nature, appears to us in
excellencies that are of our own kind, and are exercised in our own way and
manner, and so, in some respect, are peculiarly fitted to invite our
acquaintance and draw our affection. The glory of Christ as it appears in his
divinity, though far brighter, more dazzles our eyes, and exceeds the
strength of our sight or our comprehension; but, as it shines in the human
excellencies of Christ, it is brought more to a level with our conceptions,
and suitableness to our nature and manner, yet retaining a semblance of the
same divine beauty, and a savor of the same divine sweetness. But as both
divine and human excellencies meet together in Christ, they set off and
recommend each other to us. It tends to endear the divine majesty and
holiness of Christ to us, that these are attributes of one in our nature, one
of us, who is become our brother, and is the meekest and humblest of men. It
encourages us to look upon these divine perfections, however high and great;
since we have some near concern in and liberty freely to enjoy them. And on
the other hand, how much more glorious and surprising do the meekness, the
humility, obedience, resignation, and other human excellencies of Christ
appear, when we consider that they are in so great a person, as the eternal
Son of God, the Lord of heaven and earth!

By your choosing Christ for your friend and portion, you will obtain these
two infinite benefits.

5. Christ will give himself to you, with all those various excellencies that
meet in him, to your full and everlasting enjoyment. He will ever after treat
you as his dear friend; and you shall ere long be where he is, and shall
behold his glory, and dwell with him, in most free and intimate communion and



enjoyment.

When the saints get to heaven, they shall not merely see Christ, and have to
do with him as subjects and servants with a glorious and gracious Lord and
Sovereign, but Christ will entertain them as friends and brethren. This we
may learn from the manner of Christ’s conversing with his disciples here on
earth: though he was their Sovereign Lord, and did not refuse, but required,
their supreme respect and adoration, yet he did not treat them as earthly
sovereigns are wont to do their subjects. He did not keep them at an aweful
distance, but all along conversed with them with the most friendly
familiarity, as a father amongst a company of children, yea, as with
brethren. So he did with the twelve, and so he did with Mary, Martha, and
Lazarus. He told his disciples, that he did not call them servants, but
friends, and we read of one of them that leaned on his bosom: and doubtless
he will not treat his disciples with less freedom and endearment in heaven.
He will not keep them at a greater distance for his being in a state of
exaltation; but he will rather take them into a state of exaltation with him.
This will be the improvement Christ will make of his own glory, to make his
beloved friends partakers with him, to glorify them in his glory, as he says
to his Father, John 17:22, 23. ” And the glory which thou hast given me, have
I given them, that they may be one, even as we are one I in them” etc. We are
to consider, that though Christ is greatly exalted, yet he is exalted, not as
a private person for himself only, but as his people’s head; he is exalted in
their name, and upon their account, as the first fruits, and as representing
the whole harvest. He is not exalted that he may be at a greater distance
from them, but that they may be exalted with him. The exaltation and honor of
the head is not to make a greater distance between the head and the members,
but the members have the same relation and union with the head they had
before, and are honored with the head; and instead of the distance being
greater, the union shall be nearer and more perfect. When believers get to
heaven, Christ will conform them to himself, as he is set down in his
Father’s throne, so they shall sit down with him on his throne, and shall in
their measure be made like him.

When Christ was going to heaven, he comforted his disciples with the thought,
that after a while, he would come again and take them to himself, that they
might be with him. And we are not to suppose that when the disciples got to
heaven, they found him keeping a greater distance than he used to do. No,
doubtless, be embraced them as friends, and welcomed them to his and their
Father’s house, and to his and their glory. They who had been his friends in
this world, who had been together with him here, and had together partaken of
sorrows and troubles, are now welcomed by him to rest, and to partake of
glory with him. He took them and led them into his chambers, and showed them
all his glory; as he prayed, John 17:24. ” Father, I will that they also whom
thou hast given me, be with me, that they may behold the glory which thou
hast given me.” And he led them to his living fountains of waters, and made
them partake of his delights, as he prays John 17:13. ” That my joy may be
fulfilled in themselves,” and set them down with him at his table in his
kingdom, and made them partake with him of his dainties, according to his
promise, Luke 22:30, and led them into his banqueting house, and made them to
drink new wine with him in the kingdom of his heavenly Father, as he foretold



them when he instituted the Lord’s supper, Matt. 26:29.

Yea the saints’ conversation with Christ in heaven shall not only be as
intimate, and their access to him as free, as of the disciples on earth, but
in many respects much more so; for in heaven, that vital union shall be
perfect, which is exceeding imperfect here. While the saints are in this
world, there are great remains of sin and darkness to separate or disunite
them from Christ, which shall then all be removed. This is not a time for
that full acquaintance, and those glorious manifestations of love, which
Christ designs for his people hereafter; which seems to be signified by his
speech to Mary Magdalene, when ready to embrace him, when she met him after
his resurrection; John 20:17. ” Jesus saith unto her, Touch me not; for I am
not yet ascended to my Father.”

When the saints shall see Christ’s glory and exaltation in heaven, it will
indeed possess their hearts with the greater admiration and adoring respect,
but it will not awe them into any separation, but will serve only to heighten
their surprise and joy, when they find Christ condescending to admit them to
such intimate access, and so freely and fully communicating himself to them.
So that if we choose Christ for our friend and portion, we shall hereafter be
so received to him, that there shall be nothing to hinder the fullest
enjoyment of him, to the satisfying the utmost cravings of our souls. We may
take our full swing at gratifying our spiritual appetite after these holy
pleasures. Christ will then say, as in Cant. 5:1. ” Eat, O friends, drink,
yea, drink abundantly O beloved.” And this shall be our entertainment to all
eternity! There shall never be any end of this happiness, or any thing to
interrupt our enjoyment of it, or in the least to molest us in it!

6. By your being united to Christ, you will have a more glorious union with
and enjoyment of God the Father, than otherwise could be. For hereby the
saints’ relation to God becomes much nearer; they are the children of God in
a higher manner than otherwise could be. For, being members of God’s own Son,
they are in a sort partakers of his relation to the Father: they are not only
sons of God by regeneration, but by a kind of communion in the sonship of the
eternal Son. This seems to be intended, Gal. 4:4-6. ” God sent forth his Son,
made of a woman, made under the law, to redeem them that are under the law,
that we might receive the adoption of sons. And because ye are sons, God hath
sent forth the Spirit of his Son into your hearts, crying, Abba, Father.” The
church is the daughter of God not only as he hath begotten her by his word
and Spirit but as she is the spouse of his eternal Son.

So we being members of the Son, are partakers in our measure of the Father’s
love to the Son, and complacence in him. John 17:23. ” I in them, and thou in
me, — Thou hast loved them as thou hast loved me.” And ver. 26. ” That the
love wherewith thou hast loved me may be in them.” And chap. 16:27. ” The
Father himself loveth you, because ye have loved me, and have believed that I
came out from God.” So we shall, according to our capacities, be partakers of
the Son’s enjoyment of God, and have his joy fulfilled in ourselves, John
17:13. And by this means we shall come to an immensely higher, more intimate
and full enjoyment of God, than otherwise could have been. For there is
doubtless an infinite intimacy between the Father and the Son which is
expressed by his being in the bosom of the Father. And saints being in him,



shall, in their measure and manner, partake with him in it, and of the
blessedness of it.

And thus is the affair of our redemption ordered, that thereby we are brought
to an immensely more exalted kind of union with God, and enjoyment of him,
both the Father and the Son, than otherwise could have been. For Christ being
united to the human nature, we have advantage for a more free and full
enjoyment of him, than we could have had if he had remained only in the
divine nature. So again, we being united to a divine person, as his members,
can have a more intimate union and intercourse with God the Father, who is
only in the divine nature, than otherwise could be. Christ, who is a divine
person, by taking on him our nature, descends from the infinite distance and
height above us, and is brought nigh to us; whereby we have advantage for the
full enjoyment of him. And, on the other hand, we, by being in Christ a
divine person, do as it were ascend up to God, through the infinite distance,
and have hereby advantage for the full enjoyment of him also.

This was the design of Christ, that he, and his Father, and his people, might
all be united in one. John 17:21 23. ” That they all may be one, as thou,
Father, art in me, and I in thee — that they also may be one in us; that the
world may believe that thou hast sent me. And the glory which thou hast given
me, I have given them, that they may be one, even as we are one; I in them
and thou in me, that they may be made perfect in one.” Christ has brought it
to pass, that those whom the Father has given him should be brought into the
household of God, that he and his Father, and his people, should be as one
society, one family; that the church should be as it were admitted into the
society of the blessed Trinity.

The Rod of Asclepius – The Symbol of
Medicine – Exposed!

This article is by my friend Brian Klunder who sent me PDF files. I converted
it to web format to make it easy to read from a small screen.

And the light of a candle shall shine no more at
all in thee; and the voice of the bridegroom and of
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the bride shall be heard no more at all in thee:
for thy merchants were the great men of the earth;
for by thy sorceries were all nations deceived. –
Revelation 18:23

In Greek mythology, the Rod of Asclepius is a serpent-entwined rod
wielded by the Greek god Asclepius, a deity associated with healing
and medicine. In modern times, it is the predominant symbol for
medicine and health care. – Wikipedia

We are told that the snake is a symbol of medicine…BUT WHY?

Rod Of Asclepius Symbol Of Medicine

Does it represent the brass serpent of Moses in the desert? Not a chance!

Here’s the short version. The Lord gave the people a serpent to look upon for
healing and as usual they turned it into an idol (snake worship) until it was
destroyed 700 years later in 700 BC (2nd Kings 18:4). But it was too late.
The enemy turned the idol into the cult of Asclepius around 460 BC invading
Greece, Rome and Europe.

So where did the snake symbols come from?

In order to understand, we must enter the world of Greek mythology; A
collection of myths belonging to a religious culture.



TEMPLE OF ASCLEPIUS



This is where the sick would come for healing. It was known as the “Seat of
Satan” in Pergamus, Revelation 2:13

Asclepius was referred to as “Saviour Asclepius” in the temple. The temple
floor would be covered in what they believed to be healing snakes in honor of
the god. This theme prevailed as new temples were founded throughout the
classical world.

Hygeia, the daughter and assistant of
Asclepius



Do you notice the snake drinking from the bowl of wisdom?

The bowl of Hygeia is the most widely recognized international symbol of the
pharmacy industry.

The serpent drinking from the bowl of wisdom represents the deceptive
character of Satan deceiving people today.

CADUCEUS 3500 BC:
This was the staff of the god…Hermes, father of Hermaphrodite, [both sex
organs]

In Greek mythology and in the occultic world, the caduceus has nothing to do
with health or medicine.

So why has modern medicine adopted the symbol? It’s only purpose was for
magic and to protect thieves and merchants.

It is the spirit behind the deletion of the genders that’s so prevalent in
our society today.

Are you connecting the dots?



Did you know when Christians began their battle against the pagan gods for
the souls of mankind, Asclepius was the leading deity in the struggle between
the dying world of the pagans and the rising world of the Christians?

[“Edelstien and Edelstein” – Asclepius, A Collection and Interpretation of
the Testimonies) Stone Masons were beheaded for refusing to make statues to
Asclepius. Christians were burned alive in Pergamum for refusing to sacrifice
to the gods.

Early Christian Martyrs refused to worship the Cult of Asclepius in the times
of Diocletian.

ASCLEPIUS: “THE COUNTERFEIT JESUS”

The Old Testament prophesied that a Saviour would come healing the sick and
raising the dead. Satan, who opposes everything God does, preempted the
arrival of the Messiah by sending Asclepius as a counterfeit god of medicine.

As Justin Martyr said (1st century Christian apologist), “And when he (the
devil) brings forth Asclepius as the raiser of the dead and healer of other
diseases, may I not say that in this matter likewise he has imitated the
prophecies of Christ.”

Eusebius, the “father of church history”, called Asclepius, “The god who does
not cure souls but destroys them. The one who draws men away from their true



Saviour.”

Let’s meet the father of the modern pharmaceutical industry
(Toxicology/Pharmacology). Ever wonder why there are so many metals in
vaccines? I sure have and here is why:

Paracelsus was an occultist, alchemist and astrologer (1500’s) who theorized
it was the planetary alignment that was the reason for your ill health. But
hey, no worries! His toxic metals potion blend will do the trick! But just
ignore the Alzheimer’s disease, Dementia, Autism and all the other heavy
metal diseases that are a result of his venomous blend.



Did you know the original Hippocratic oath that doctors made was to
Asclepius?

The early church forefathers clearly saw Satan’s deceiving hand at work. Do
you?

LET’S DO A QUICK RECAP OF WHAT WE LEARNED AND ANSWER THE ORIGINAL
QUESTION OF: WHY SNAKES?

Obviously, it’s symbolism, Right? But allow me to expand what that really
means. Imagine running for your life in the dead of night, trying to escape a
murderous gang, and you stumble upon two houses.



Without a moments hesitation you ran into the house with the cross, right?

But why?

Because that symbol marked ownership. You recognized the spirit behind the
symbol controlled the territory you were about to enter.

BUT DOES THE BIBLE HAVE ANYTHING TO SAY ABOUT – SATANIC SYMBOLS?

Yea, ye took up the tabernacle of Moloch, and the
star of your god Remphan, figures which ye made to
worship them: and I will carry you away beyond
Babylon. – Acts 7:43
Note:The so called “Star of David” on the Israeli flag is actually the star
of the pagan god Remphan! How many Christians or Jews know that? Ref: The
Star of David? Or the Star of Remphan! And also: The ‘Star of David’ Is A
Satanic Hexagram

As Christians, we can all agree that the modern day abortion industry is just
Molech worship repackaged. Children are being sacrificed for comfort and
prosperity. But doesn’t an aborted baby being sacrificed for the lie of
promising health and protection fall into that same definition of aborted
fetal cells for vaccines argument? Of course it does! Think Christian! Do we
partake in the sacrifice of a murdered baby for our benefit? Do we “do evil
so that good may come?” What has the Lord to say about this?

https://www.jamesjpn.net/religion/the-star-of-david-or-the-star-of-remphan/
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And I will set my face against that man, and will
cut him off from among his people; because he hath
given of his seed unto Molech, to defile my
sanctuary, and to profane my holy name.
– Leviticus 20:3

My friends, if all the nations are deceived by the pharmaceutical industry
{Revelation 18:23} then should we not struggle and work through this
scripture? Could it be, we also have defiled our sanctuary by participating?
And is ignorance a worthy defense, when we stand before the throne?

Let’s explore the answers through the lens of God – SHALL WE?

(That’s all for now until Brian sends more!)

The Excellency of Christ Part II By
Jonathan Edwards

Continued from part I.

Having thus shown wherein there is an admirable conjunction of excellencies
in Jesus Christ, I now proceed,

Secondly, To show how this admirable conjunction of excellencies appears in
Christ’s acts, [namely:]

A) in his taking of human nature,
B) in his earthly life,
C) in his sacrificial death,
D) in his exaltation in heaven,
E) in his final subduing of all evil when he returns in glory.]

A) It appears in what Christ did in taking on him our nature.
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In this act, his infinite condescension wonderfully appeared, That he who was
God should become man; that the word should be made flesh, and should take on
him a nature infinitely below his original nature! And it appears yet more
remarkably in the low circumstances of his incarnation: he was conceived in
the womb of a poor young woman, whose poverty appeared in this, when she came
to offer sacrifices of her purification, she brought what was allowed of in
the law only in case of poverty, as Luke 2:24. ”

According to what Is said in the law of the Lord, a pair of turtle- doves, or
two young pigeons.” This was allowed only in case the person was so poor that
she was not able to offer a lamb. Lev. 12:8. And though his infinite
condescension thus appeared in the manner of his incarnation, yet his divine
dignity also appeared in it; for though he was conceived in the womb of a
poor virgin, yet he was conceived there by the power of the Holy Ghost. And
his divine dignity also appeared in the holiness of his conception and birth.
Though he was conceived in the womb of one of the corrupt race of mankind,
yet he was conceived and born without sin; as the angel said to the blessed
Virgin,

Luke 1:35. ” The Holy Ghost shall come upon thee, and the power of the
Highest shall overshadow thee, therefore also that holy thing which shall be
born of thee, shall be called the Son of God.”

His infinite condescension marvelously appeared in the manner of his birth.
He was brought forth in a stable because there was no room for them in the
inn. The inn was taken up by others, that were looked upon as persons of
greater account. The Blessed Virgin, being poor and despised, was turned or
shut out. Though she was in such necessitous circumstances, yet those that
counted themselves her betters would not give place to her; and therefore, in
the time of her travail, she was forced to betake herself to a stable; and
when the child was born, it was wrapped in swaddling clothes, and laid in a
manger. There Christ lay a little infant, and there he eminently appeared as
a lamb.

But yet this feeble infant, born thus in a stable, and laid in a manger, was
born to conquer and triumph over Satan, that roaring lion. He came to subdue
the mighty powers of darkness, and make a show of them openly, and so to
restore peace on earth, and to manifest God’s good-will towards men, and to
bring glory to God in the highest, according as the end of his birth was
declared by the joyful songs of the glorious hosts of angels appearing to the
shepherds at the same time that the infant lay in the manger; whereby his
divine dignity was manifested.

B) This admirable conjunction of excellencies appears in the acts and various
passages of Christ’s life.

Though Christ dwelt in mean outward circumstances, whereby his condescension
and humility especially appeared, and his majesty was veiled; yet his divine
divinity and glory did in many of his acts shine through the veil, and it
illustriously appeared, that he was not only the Son of man, but the great
God.



Thus, in the circumstances of his infancy, his outward meanness appeared; yet
there was something then to show forth his divine dignity, in the wise men’s
being stirred up to come from the east to give honor to him their being led
by a miraculous star, and coming and falling down and worshipping him, and
presenting him with gold, frankincense, and myrrh. His humility and meekness
wonderfully appeared in his subjection to his mother and reputed father when
he was a child. Herein he appeared as a lamb. But his divine glory broke
forth and shone when, at twelve years old, he disputed with doctors in the
temple. In that he appeared, in some measure, as the Lion of the tribe of
Judah.

And so, after he entered on his public ministry, his marvellous humility and
meekness was manifested in his choosing to appear in such mean outward
circumstances; and in being contented in them, when he was so poor that he
had not where to lay his head, and depended on the charity of some of his
followers for his subsistence, as appears by Luke 8. at the beginning. How
meek, condescending, and familiar his treatment of his disciples; his
discourses with them, treating them as a father his children, yea, as friends
and companions. How patient, bearing such affliction and reproach, and so
many injuries from the scribes and Pharisees, and others. In these things he
appeared as a Lamb.

And yet he at the same time did in many ways show forth his divine majesty
and glory, particularly in the miracles he wrought, which were evidently
divine works, and manifested omnipotent power, and so declared him to be the
Lion of the tribe of Judah. His wonderful and miraculous works plainly showed
him to be the God of nature; in that it appeared by them that he had all
nature in his hands, and could lay an arrest upon it, and stop and change its
course as he pleased. In healing the sick, and opening the eyes of the blind,
and unstopping the ears of the deaf, and healing the lame, he showed that he
was the God that framed the eye, and created the ear, and was the author of
the frame of man’s body. By the dead’s rising at his command, it appeared
that he was the author and fountain of life, and that

“God the Lord, to whom belong the issues from death.”

By his walking on the sea in a storm, when the waves were raised, he showed
himself to be that God spoken of in Job 9:8. ” That treadeth on the waves of
the sea.” By his stilling the storm, and calming the rage of the sea, by his
powerful command, saying, ” Peace, be still,” he showed that he has the
command of the universe, and that he is that God who brings things to pass by
the word of his power, who speaks and it is done, who commands and it stands
fast;

Psalm 115:7. ” Who stilleth the noise of the seas, the noise of their waves.”

And Psalm 107:29.

” That maketh the storm a calm, so that the waves thereof are still.”

And Psalm 139:8.



” O Lord God of hosts, who is a strong Lord like unto thee, or to thy
faithfulness round about thee? Thou rulest the raging of the sea: when the
waves thereof arise, thou stillest them.”

Christ, by casting out devils, remarkably appeared as the Lion of the tribe
of Judah, and showed that he was stronger than the roaring lion, that seizes
whom he may devour. He commanded them to come out, and they were forced to
obey. They were terribly afraid of him; they fall down before him, and
beseech him not so torment them. He forces a whole legion of them to forsake
their hold, by his powerful word; and they could not so much as enter into
the swine without his leave. He showed the glory of his omniscience, by
telling the thoughts of men; as we have often an account. Herein he appeared
to be that God spoken of, Amos 4:13.

” That declareth unto man what is his thought.”

Thus, in the midst of his meanness and humiliation, his divine glory appeared
in his miracles, John 2:11.

” This beginning of miracles did Jesus in Cana of Galilee, and manifested
forth his glory.”

And though Christ ordinarily appeared without outward glory, and in great
obscurity, yet at a certain time he threw off the veil, and appeared in his
divine majesty, so far as it could be outwardly manifested to men in this
frail state, when he was transfigured in the mount. The apostle Peter, 2 Pet.
1:16,17. was an

” eye-witness of his majesty, when he received from God the Father honor and
glory, when there came such a voice to him from the excellent glory, This is
my beloved Son, in whom I am well pleased; which voice that came from heaven
they heard, when they were with him in the holy mount.”

And at the same time that Christ was wont to appear in such meekness,
condescension, and humility, in his familiar discourses with his disciples,
appearing therein as the Lamb of God; he was also wont to appear as The Lion
of the tribe of Judah, with divine authority and majesty, in his so sharply
rebuking the scribes and Pharisees, and other hypocrites.

C) This admirable conjunction of excellencies remarkably appears in his
offering up himself a sacrifice for sinners in his last sufferings.

As this was the greatest thing in all the works of redemption, the greatest
act of Christ in that work; so in this act especially does there appear that
admirable conjunction of excellencies that has been spoken of. Christ never
so much appeared as a lamb, as when he was slain:

” He came like a lamb to the slaughter,” Isaiah 53:7.

Then he was offered up to God as a lamb without blemish, and without spot:
then especially did he appear to be the anti-type of the lamb of the
passover:



1 Cor 5:7. ” Christ our Passover sacrificed for us.”

And yet in that act he did in an especial manner appear as the Lion of the
tribe of Judah; yea, in this above all other acts, in many respects, as may
appear in the following things.

8. Then was Christ in the greatest degree of his humiliation, and yet by
that, above all other things, his divine glory appears.

Christ’s humiliation was great, in being born in such a low condition, of a
poor virgin, and in a stable. His humiliation was great, in being subject to
Joseph the carpenter, and Mary his mother, and afterwards living in poverty,
so as not to have where to lay his head; and in suffering such manifold and
bitter reproaches as he suffered, while he went about preaching and working
miracles. But his humiliation was never so great as it was, in his last
sufferings, beginning with his agony in the garden, till he expired on the
cross. Never was he subject to such ignominy as then, never did he suffer so
much pain in his body, or so much sorrow in his soul; never was he in so
great an exercise of his condescension, humility, meekness, and patience, as
he was in these last sufferings; never was his divine glory and majesty
covered with so thick and dark a veil; never did he so empty himself and make
himself of no reputation, as at this time.

And yet, never was his divine glory so manifested, by any act of his, as in
yielding himself up to these sufferings. When the fruit of it came to appear,
and the mystery and ends of it to be unfolded in its issue, then did the
glory of it appear, then did it appear as the most glorious act of Christ
that ever he exercised towards the creature. This act of his is celebrated by
the angels and hosts of heaven with peculiar praises, as that which is above
all others glorious, as you may see in the context, (Revelation 5:9-12)

” And they sang a new song, saying, Thou art worthy to take the book, and to
open the seals thereof: for thou wast slain and hast redeemed us to God by
thy blood, out of every kindred, and tongue, and people, and nation; and hast
made us unto our God kings and priests: and we shall reign on the earth. And
I beheld, and I heard the voice of many angels round about the throne, and
the beasts, and the elders: and the number of them was ten thousand times ten
thousand, and thousands of thousands, saying with a loud voice Worthy is the
Lamb that was slain, to receive power, and riches, and wisdom, and strength,
and honor, and glory, and blessing.”

9. He never in any act gave so great a manifestation of love to God, and yet
never so manifested his love to those that were enemies to God, as in that
act.

Christ never did any thing whereby his love to the Father was so eminently
manifested, as in his laying down his life, under such inexpressible
sufferings, in obedience to his command and for the vindication of the honor
of his authority and majesty; nor did ever any mere creature give such a
testimony of love to God as that was.

And yet this was the greatest expression of his love to sinful men who were



enemies to God; Rom. 5:10. ” When we were enemies, we were reconciled to God,
by the death of his Son.” The greatness of Christ’s love to such, appears in
nothing so much as in its being dying love. That blood of Christ which fell
in great drops to the ground, in his agony, was shed from love to God’s
enemies, and his own. That shame and spitting, that torment of body, and that
exceeding sorrow, even unto death, which he endured in his soul, was what he
underwent from love to rebels against God to save them from hell, and to
purchase for them eternal glory. Never did Christ so eminently show his
regard to God’s honor, as in offering up himself a victim to Justice. And yet
in this above all, he manifested his love to them who dishonored God, so as
to bring such guilt on themselves, that nothing less than his blood could
atone for it.

10. Christ never so eminently appeared for divine justice, and yet never
suffered so much from divine Justice, as when he offered up himself a
sacrifice for our sins.

In Christ’s great sufferings did his infinite regard to the honor of God’s
justice distinguishingly appear, for it was from regard to that that he thus
humbled himself.

And yet in these sufferings, Christ was the target of the vindictive
expressions of that very justice of God. Revenging justice then spent all its
force upon him, on account of our guilt; which made him sweat blood, and cry
out upon the cross, and probably rent his vitals–broke his heart, the
fountain of blood, or some other blood vessels–and by the violent
fermentation turned his blood to water. For the blood and water that issued
out of his side, when pierced by the spear, seems to have been extravasated
blood, and so there might be a kind of literal fulfilment of Psalm 22:14.

” I am poured out like water, and all my bones are out of joint: my heart is
like wax, it is melted in the midst of my bowels.”

And this was the way and means by which Christ stood up for the honor of
God’s justice, namely, by thus suffering its terrible executions. For when he
had undertaken for sinners, and had substituted himself in their room, divine
justice could have its due honor no other way than by his suffering its
revenges.

In this the diverse excellencies that met in the person of Christ appeared,
namely, his infinite regard to God’s justice, and such love to those that
have exposed themselves to it, as induced him thus to yield himself a
sacrifice to it.

11. Christ’s holiness never so illustriously shone forth as it did in his
last sufferings, and yet he never was to such a degree treated as guilty.

Christ’s holiness never had such a trial as it had then, and therefore never
had so great a manifestation. When it was tried in this furnace it came forth
as gold, or as silver purified seven times. His holiness then above all
appeared in his steadfast pursuit of the honor of God, and in his obedience
to him. For his yielding himself unto death was transcendently the greatest



act of obedience that ever was paid to God by any one since the foundation of
the world.

And yet then Christ was in the greatest degree treated as a wicked person
would have been. He was apprehended and bound as a malefactor. His accusers
represented him as a most wicked wretch. In his sufferings before his
crucifixion, he was treated as if he had been the worst and vilest of
mankind, and then, he was put to a kind of death, that none but the worst
sort of malefactors were wont to suffer, those that were most abject in their
persons, and guilty of the blackest crimes. And he suffered as though guilty
from God himself, by reason of our guilt imputed to him; for he who knew no
sin, was made sin for us; he was made subject to wrath, as if he had been
sinful himself. He was made a curse for us.

Christ never so greatly manifested his hatred of sin, as against God, as in
his dying to take away the dishonor that sin had done to God; and yet never
was he to such a degree subject to the terrible effects of God’s hatred of
sin, and wrath against it, as he was then. in this appears those diverse
excellencies meeting in Christ, namely, love to God, and grace to sinners.

12. He never was so dealt with, as unworthy, as in his last sufferings, and
yet it is chiefly on account of them that he is accounted worthy.

He was therein dealt with as if he had not been worthy to live: they cry out,
” Away with him! away with him! Crucify him.” John 19:15. And they prefer
Barabbas before him. And he suffered from the Father, as one whose demerits
were infinite, by reason of our demerits that were laid upon him.

And yet it was especially by that act of his subjecting himself to those
sufferings that he merited, and on the account of which chiefly he was
accounted worthy of the glory of his exaltation. Philip. 2:8, 9. ” He humbled
himself, and became obedient unto death; wherefore God hath highly exalted
him.” And we see that it is on this account chiefly, that he is extolled as
worthy by saints and angels in the context: ” Worthy,” say they, ” is the
Lamb that was slain.” This shows an admirable conjunction in him of infinite
dignity, and infinite condescension and love to the infinitely unworthy.

13. Christ in his last sufferings suffered most extremely from those towards
whom he was then manifesting his greatest act of love.

He never suffered so much from his Father, (though not from any hatred to
him, but from hatred to our sins,) for he then forsook him, or took away the
comforts of his presence; and then ” it pleased the Lord to bruise him, and
put him to grief.” as Isaiah 53:10. And yet he never gave so great a
manifestation of love to God as then, as has been already observed.

So Christ never suffered so much from the hands of men as he did then; and
yet never was in so high an exercise of love to men. He never was so ill
treated by his disciples; who were so unconcerned about his sufferings, that
they .would not watch with him one hour, in his agony; and when he was
apprehended, all forsook him and fled, except Peter, who denied him with
oaths and curses. And yet then he was suffering, shedding his blood, and



pouring out his soul unto death for them. Yea, he probably was then shedding
his blood for some of them that shed his blood, for whom he prayed while they
were crucifying him; and who were probably afterwards brought home to Christ
by Peter’s preaching. (Compare Luke 23:34. Acts 2:23,36,37,41. and chap.
3:17. and chap. 4.) This shows an admirable meeting of justice and grace in
the redemption of Christ.

14. It was in Christ’s last sufferings, above all, that he was delivered up
to the power of his enemies; and yet by these, above all, he obtained victory
over his enemies.

Christ never was so in his enemies’ hands, as in the time of his last
sufferings. They sought his life before; but from time to time they were
restrained, and Christ escaped out of their hands, and this reason is given
for it, that his time was not yet come. But now they were suffered to work
their will upon him, he was in a great degree delivered up to the malice and
cruelty of both wicked men and devils. And therefore when Christ’s enemies
came to apprehend him, he says to them, Luke 22:53. ” When I was daily with
you in the temple ye stretched forth no hand against me: but this is your
hour, and the power of darkness.”

And yet it was principally by means of those sufferings that he conquered and
overthrew his enemies. Christ never so effectually bruised Satan’s head, as
when Satan bruised his heel. The weapon with which Christ warred against the
devil, and obtained a most complete victory and glorious triumph over him,
was the cross, the instrument and weapon with which he thought he had
overthrown Christ, and brought on him shameful destruction.

Col. 2:14,15. ” Blotting out the handwriting of ordinances,–nailing it to his
cross: and having spoiled principalities and powers, he made a show of them
openly, triumphing over them in it.”

In his last sufferings, Christ sapped the very foundations of Satan’s
kingdom, he conquered his enemies in their own territories, and beat them
with their own weapons as David cut off Goliath’s head with his own sword.
The devil had, as it were, swallowed up Christ, as the whale did Jonah– but
it was deadly poison to him, he gave him a mortal wound in his own bowels. He
was soon sick of his morsel, and was forced to do by him as the whale did by
Jonah. To this day he is heart-sick of what he then swallowed as his prey. In
those sufferings of Christ was laid the foundation of all that glorious
victory he has already obtained over Satan, in the overthrow of his
heathenish kingdom in the Roman empire, and all the success the gospel has
had since; and also of all his future and still more glorious victory that is
to be obtained in the earth. Thus Samson’s riddle is most eminently
fulfilled, Judges 14:14.

” Out of the eater came forth meat, and out of the strong came forth
sweetness.”

And thus the true Samson does more towards the destruction of his enemies at
his death than in his life, in yielding up himself to death, he pulls down
the temple of Dagon, and destroys many thousands of his enemies, even while



they are making themselves sport in his sufferings–and so he whose type was
the ark, pulls down Dagon, and breaks off his head and hands in his own
temple, even while he is brought in there as Dagon’s captive. (1 Samuel
5:1-4)

Thus Christ appeared at the same time, and in the same act, as both a lion
and a lamb. He appeared as a lamb in the hands of his cruel enemies; as a
lamb in the paws, and between the devouring jaws, of a roaring lion; yea, he
was a lamb actually slain by this lion: and yet at the same time, as the Lion
of the tribe of Judah, he conquers and triumphs over Satan; destroying his
own destroyer; as Samson did the lion that roared upon him, when he rent him
as he would a kid. And in nothing has Christ appeared so much as a lion, in
glorious strength destroying his enemies, as when he was brought as a lamb to
the slaughter. In his greatest weakness he was most strong; and when he
suffered most from his enemies, he brought the greatest confusion on his
enemies.

Thus this admirable conjunction of diverse excellencies was manifest in
Christ, in his offering up himself to God in his last sufferings.

D) It is still manifest in his acts, in his present state of exaltation in
heaven. Indeed, in his exalted state, he most eminently appears in
manifestation of those excellencies, on the account of which he is compared
to a lion; but still he appears as a lamb; Rev. 14:1. ” And I looked, and lo,
a Lamb stood on mount Sion”; as in his state of humiliation he chiefly
appeared as a lamb, and yet did not appear without manifestation of his
divine majesty and power, as the Lion of the tribe of Judah. Though Christ be
now at the right-hand of God, exalted as King of heaven, and Lord of the
universe; yet as he still is in the human nature, he still excels in
humility. Though the man Christ Jesus be the highest of all creatures in
heaven, yet he as much excels them all in humility as he doth in glory and
dignity, for none sees so much of the distance between God and him as he
does. And though he now appears in such glorious majesty and dominion in
heaven, yet he appears as a lamb in his condescending, mild, and sweet
treatment of his saints there, for he is a Lamb still, even amidst the throne
of his exaltation, and he that is the Shepherd of the whole flock is himself
a Lamb, and goes before them in heaven as such. Rev. 7:17. ” For the Lamb,
which is in the midst of the throne, shall feed them, and shall lead them
unto living fountains of waters, and God shall wipe away all tears from their
eyes.” Though in heaven every knee bows to him, and though the angels fall
down before him adoring him, yet he treats his saints with infinite
condescension, mildness, and endearment. And in his acts towards the saints
on earth, he still appears as a lamb, manifesting exceeding love and
tenderness in his intercession for them, as one that has had experience of
affliction and temptation. He has not forgot what these things are, nor has
he forgot how to pity those that are subject to them. And he still manifests
his lamb-like excellencies, in his dealings with his saints on earth, in
admirable forbearance, love, gentleness, and compassion. Behold him
instructing, supplying, supporting, and comforting them; often coming to
them, and manifesting himself to them by his Spirit, that he may sup with
them, and they with him. Behold him admitting them to sweet communion,



enabling them with boldness and confidence to come to him, and solacing their
hearts. And in heaven Christ still appears, as it were, with the marks of his
wounds upon him, and so appears as a Lamb as it had been slain, as he was
represented in vision to St John, in the text, when he appeared to open the
book sealed with seven seals, which is part of the glory of his exaltation.

E) And lastly, this admirable conjunction of excellencies will be manifest in
Christ’s acts at the last judgment.

He then, above all other times, will appear as the Lion of the tribe of Judah
in infinite greatness and majesty, when he shall come in the glory of his
Father, with all the holy angels, and the earth shall tremble before him, and
the hills shall melt. This is he (Rev. 20:11.)

” that shall sit on a great white throne, before whose face the earth and
heaven shall flee away.”

He will then appear in the most dreadful and amazing manner to the wicked.
The devils tremble at the thought of that appearance, and when it shall be,
the kings, and the great men, and the rich men, and the chief captains. and
the mighty men, and every bond-man and every free-man, shall hide themselves
in the dens, and in the rocks of the mountains, and shall cry to the
mountains and rocks to fall on them, to hide them from the face and wrath of
the Lamb. And none can declare or conceive of the amazing manifestations of
wrath in which he will then appear towards these, or the trembling and
astonishment the shrieking and gnashing of teeth, with which they shall stand
before his judgment-seat, and receive the terrible sentence of his wrath.

And yet he will at the same time appear as a Lamb to his saints; he will
receive them as friends and brethren, treating them with infinite mildness
and love. There shall be nothing in him terrible to them, but towards them he
will clothe himself wholly with sweetness and endearment. The church shall be
then admitted to him as his bride; that shall be her wedding-day. The saints
shall all be sweetly invited to come with him to inherit the kingdom, and
reign in it with him to all eternity.

Continued in part III.
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True Protestantism is Bible based Christianity. The Jesuit Counter-
Reformation is the effort to eliminate Protestantism and Bible based
doctrines entirely.
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The Covenant of the Book of Daniel is referring to the Covenant God made with
Abraham. Jesus confirmed it by preaching the Gospel of grace to the Jews.
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righteousness.

The Movers and Shakers of this World

The most powerful people in the world are behind the scenes and are not the
visible leaders of the nations.

The Cunning Genius of the Vatican
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The Papal System is unrivaled in the world. It’s massive, it’s institutional,
it’s a religious system which is also a civil system. It’s immensely
deceptive.
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